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Special Committee to Review 
Charter Revision Commission Recommendations
October 18, 2010

Meeting Minutes 
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Committee Members Art Shad (Chair), Stephen Joost, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones and Bill Bishop
Guest: Council Member Crescimbeni
Staff: Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Mickey Miller – Administration and Finance Department
Meeting Convened:  5:03 p.m.
Chairman Shad introduced the first agenda item – fiscal impact statement requirement for future pension benefit additions/changes - and asked Chief Financial Officer Mickey Miller to comment on the proposal.  Mr. Miller explained that state law requires that a governing body be in possession of two items of information before making a change to a pension plan: 1) the percentage of payroll required to fund the benefit and 2) the first year’s cost.  Pension actuaries calculate and report other items with regard to proposed changes that frequently do not attract much notice.   Mr. Miller suggested that the required disclosure of two additional items might address the spirit of the Charter Revision Commission’s recommendation: 1) the term of the amortization and 2) the total aggregate cost of the benefit over the long term (30 years).  He strongly supports disclosure of all four items but opposes putting them in the City Charter, preferring that they be codified in the City Ordinance Code instead.  Mr. Miller also felt that the recommendation to require the Council Auditor to produce a fiscal impact statement, while well intended, was impractical, since it would require the Auditor to produce a report in a very short time frame when the Auditor’s Office has no expertise or staff to produce such a report.  The Council Auditor could very well review and comment on the four items of information listed above in a timely manner after receipt of the data from the City’s actuary.  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman agreed with this assessment and agreed that such requirements belong in the Ordinance Code rather than the Charter.
In response to a suggestion by Council Member Joost that the City disclose other items of information about its pension plans, such as the actuarial table being used and the assumed rate of return on investments built into the calculations, Mr. Miller agreed that these factors should be disclosed by the actuary preparing the statement and readily available to the Council and City staff for review.  Mr. Miller also agreed with Mr. Joost’s contention that the rate of return assumptions currently contained in the actuarial calculations for all City pension plans (General Employees, Correctional Officers and Police and 
Fire) are overly optimistic and need to be reduced.  Mr. Miller believes that the State of Florida’s actuary is going to require the City to reduce the rate on all of its pension plans from 8.4 or 8.5% to something in the range of 7.75 to 7.87%, and the requirement could come either in the form of a phased-in change or a one-time change.  He stated that the ability to accommodate a lower assumption is a budget-driven decision at present – the City recognizes the need to assume a lower rate of return, but lowering the rate used in the calculations increases the City’s pension costs at a time when the budget is severely strained.  He hopes that the City can convince the state actuary to allow a multi-year transition to the lower rate of return assumption.
Motion (Jones): recommend amendment of the Ordinance Code rather than the City Charter to accomplish the desired goals, and for Council Member Joost to work with the Council Auditor, Mr. Miller and the Police and Fire Pension Fund to craft a legislative proposal that covers all of the transparency and disclosure items discussed above – approved.
Chairman Shad announced the second agenda item – operation of future Charter Revision Commissions – and invited Charter Revision Commission member Jim Catlett to address the committee.  Mr. Catlett stated that the Commission made several recommendations that may be more appropriately formulated as Ordinance Code amendments than as Charter amendments, but the Commission was only authorized to deal with the City Charter, so that’s why the recommendations took that form.  Mr. Catlett strongly urged that the City Council take up the topic of staggered council terms after the upcoming November election referendum determines when City elections will be held.  At present it appears that only 4 or 5 council seats will be contested in 2011, but that raises the prospect that 14 or 15 seats will turn over in 2015 and if that occurs, the council will have very little institutional knowledge.  Electing half or a third of the council every 2 years would be far better for continuity of operations than having a huge turnover every 8 years.  Chairman Shad stated that in his judgment the City Council had sufficiently debated and decided on electoral change issues, so did not need to take up the staggered term topic at this time.

The committee briefly discussed the Charter Revision Commission’s two recommendations for operation of future commissions: 1) extend the commission’s term from 8 to 12 months; and 2) to specify that at the start of its term the commission should conduct a workshop on the history and contents of the Charter and should hold a public hearing to obtain public input.

Motion (Bishop): amend Ordinance Code Chapter 17 as recommended by the Charter Revision Commission to 1) extend the commission’s term from 8 to 12 months; and 2) to specify that at the start of its term the commission should conduct a workshop on the history and contents of the Charter and should hold a public hearing to obtain public input – approved.

Chairman Shad stated that he would see that each of the Special Committee’s recommendations are drafted into Charter or Ordinance Code amendment form and submitted for consideration, and that he will summarize the committee’s actions in the form of a memo to the Council President.  Mr. Shad thanked the members of the committee and the staff for their attendance and efficient work on behalf of the committee.
Meeting Adjourned:  5:27 p.m.
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